Far from a run of the mill Mile!! – by Bogusboy
In an age of marathons, ultra-marathons, Iron-man and double Iron-man events one would be forgiven for believing that a one mile race would be a less than onerous task.  If, however, the mile begins in Annsborough and finishes just past the library on the main street in Castlewellan, then a one mile race can be extremely demanding.  

In the halcyon days, Deon McNeilly clocked five minutes dead for this incredibly tough climb.  In recent years Alan McKibbin has won on 5 occasions without ever really challenging his club mate’s time and last Year saw Brendan Teer of East Down record a maiden victory.  With none of these athletes registered there was going to be another name on the trophy.  McNeilly was at the start to dole out free advice to anyone who would listen.  Regrettably for him, Alan Strachan was foolish enough to engage in conversation with the ‘big fella’ and boy did he regret it!  Having never competed in the race before Strachan gently enquired ‘Deon, what’s it like? a tame enough question.  Well says Deon, ‘your legs burn, you fill with lactic acid immediately, your lungs are trying to burst through your ribcage, your head pounds with pain, you struggle to breathe and feel like dying at the end’: Just what you need to hear 10 minutes before the start.  Motivational and encouraging speeches are obviously this mans forte!
Perhaps the favourite was Gary Bailey of Mourner Runners, though in reality it is usually on sharp, uneven descents that Gary usually opens his legs and reveals his class.  Gary would finish second, succumbing in the final quarter and unable to respond to a burst from Liam Denney of East Down, who emulating Teer, stormed home to win by 8 seconds in 5:47. Only these two men broke the 6 minute barrier.  Places 3-10 were only separated for places as the other contenders battled for minor places and personal bests.  Jonny Gregg led home the veterans in 3rd place, while PJ McCrickard (V35 – 5th), Dominic McGreevy (V50 – 6th), Neil McCartan (M18 – 8th), Joe McBride (V45 – 10th) and John Glover (V60 – 37th) were first home in their categories.
Diane Wilson was first lady home in 23rd place.  I had the privilege and pleasure of following Diane all the way up the hill, before unleashing a burst of speed that would have had Bolt quaking in his Nike’s.  I did feel bad about overtaking my pace maker, but not for too long as this race really is a survival of the fittest and it is every man (and woman) for himself in an attempt to reach the finish before the lungs collapse.

The race has become increasingly popular with the junior runners and congratulations to all who completed the course and in particular to Elaine Burch and Matthew Tumelty who posted strong times to win the juvenile categories.  However many of the juveniles were considerably younger and Louis and Miles McCrickard, aged 3 and 4 respectively, ably assisted by their dad Eamon completed the course in 12.30 to be the youngest competitors ever.  Marty McVeigh would need to be careful next year as the number of juveniles who beat him is surely set to grow.

The organisers would like to thank the 73 competitors who donated their entry fees to charity.  Almost £300 was raised and will be presented to the Neo-Natal unit of the Royal Victoria Hospital. All in all a great evening, with some fine performances and a sizeable contribution to a well deserving charity.

